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This editorial from Kansas embodies Finish Line language regarding not leaving federal money on the table and marrying that with the vision of keeping kids covered.

The Wichita Eagle (KS) (Editorial) - Legislators can help unemployed, kids – 3.22.09

As the Legislature's GOP leaders make the tough choices of the session's remaining days, they should be guided by concern for Kansans directly affected by the recession, including the multiplying numbers of the jobless in the Wichita area. On unemployment benefits and health care for uninsured kids, lawmakers have not only responsibilities but opportunities to act.

Replenish benefits fund

Unlike other states that have balked at the strings attached to federal stimulus money for unemployment, Kansas has only minor changes to make to current law to access nearly $69 million for its unemployment insurance trust fund. "The healthier that trust fund is, it's better for everybody in the system, including the employers," Labor Secretary Jim Garner told The Eagle editorial board.

One proposed change already made by 20 other states would establish another way of determining earnings eligibility; other language would ensure that someone not be disqualified from receiving benefits if he returns to the labor market after having left a job to care for a sick or disabled immediate family member. "It's not going to open up a huge increase in the expansion of eligibility," Garner said, "but it is going to provide some additional benefits for people who need it, and funding is there to help support the expansion of benefits for many, many years to come. In my humble opinion, it's kind of a no-brainer." Plus, as proponent Rep. Raj Goyle, D-Wichita, told a House committee last week, "this bill does not cost the state money" and could generate $3 million annually in interest.

Approved but unfunded

Last year, rather than follow through on a promised premium-assistance program for low-income Kansas families, the Legislature approved an expansion of HealthWave, Kansas' version of the State Children's Health Insurance Program, for families with incomes up to 250 percent of the federal poverty level. But the change was unfunded and contingent on uncertain federal approval, which finally came via the Obama administration.

Now, Kansas' proposed $1.2 million extra for 2010 would allow 2,100 more kids to be covered by the program next year and 8,000 more by 2015, up from 40,000 currently. But some state legislators are having second thoughts, which is why the money was left out of the budget proposals that emerged last week from House and Senate committees. Still, "I think a majority of legislators want to expand the SCHIP plan," said Senate Vice President John Vratil, R-Leawood. Should they fail to act, they'll confirm fears that last year's expansion was about politics rather than children's health.

If the Legislature wants to take meaningful action on behalf of Kansans who are feeling the recession deeply, it should not adjourn before keeping the commitment to HealthWave and shoring up the state's unemployment benefits fund.

